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CITY OF MARLBOROUGH 

OFFICE OF TRAFFIC COMMISSION 

140 MAIN STREET 

                              MARLBOROUGH, MASSACHUSETTS 01752   

 

 

Traffic Commission Minutes 
 

The Regular Meeting of the Traffic Commission was held on Tuesday, September 27, 

2016 at 10:00 a.m. in the City Council Committee Room, City Hall. Members present: 

Chairman - Police Chief Mark Leonard, DPW Commissioner John Ghiloni, Fire Chief 

Kevin Breen and City Clerk Lisa Thomas.   Also present:  Assistant City Engineer Tim 

Collins.  Minutes taken by: Karen Lambert, MPD Records Clerk. 

 

1- Minutes  

 

The minutes of the Traffic Commission meeting of Tuesday, August 23, 2016.  

 

MOTION was made, seconded, duly VOTED: 

 TO APPROVE - Accept and Place on File. 

  

 

2 – New Business 

 

2a) Parking concerns on Paris Street.  

 

Chief Leonard received an email from the resident of 15 Paris Street regarding 2 issues: 

1) Missing Signs (No Parking) and 2) Commercial vehicles parked on roadway for 

extended period.  The Chief advised that he has not yet checked the area himself. 

 

The resident, Mr. John Graham, stated in his email that Paris Street is a narrow street 

which has a parking restriction which allows parking on the north side.  The No Parking 

sign on the south side has disappeared and people do park there at times.  It is difficult to 

get a car through when cars are parked on both sides. He is requesting that the 

appropriate signs be reinstalled or updated.   

 

Chief Leonard said that if signs are missing they need to be replaced.  Tim Collins 

advised that Paris Street is 21 feet wide and confirmed that parking is allowed on one 

side, though technically there should be no parking on either side.   Chief Leonard asked 

if there was an “appetite” to restrict the entire street.  This issue has come up on other 



TRAFFIC COMMISSION                             2                                   September 27, 2016 

 

narrow streets and the Traffic Commission decided to monitor the issue.  The Chief said 

it is really an enforcement issue, however, we need to at least start with replacing the 

missing signage. 

 

On the second issue, Mr. Graham is specifically requesting that the Traffic Commission 

“consider prohibiting parking for commercial vehicles on residentially zoned streets 

which are also restricted to one side parking.”  Mr. Graham included a photo of a dump 

truck and a “minibus” parked on the street.  The group discussed the commercial vehicle 

exclusion.  Chief Leonard said he remembers something in the City Code about 

commercial vehicles, over a certain size, being restricted from parking in residential 

zoned areas, i.e. tractor trailers.  This is a zoning issue though not a traffic issue.  Tim 

Collins advised that he saw the minibus parked in a driveway when we went out to 

measure the width of the road.   

 

Fire Chief Breen also said that he would take a look and see if he thinks there is a public 

safety issue and advise at the next meeting.   Chief Leonard wanted to have the signs 

replaced first to see if it would help.  The issue can be monitored further after that. 

 

MOTION was made, seconded, duly VOTED to REFER to the DPW to replace the 

missing signage. 

 

2b) Commercial vehicles parked in the vicinity of 203 Bolton Street.  

 

Chief Leonard advised that he received a phone call on this issue (nothing in the agenda 

packet).  A woman called and said that there is “always” a truck parked here.  She said it 

was hit twice.  The Chief said that it is a wide street and he is not really sure what the 

issue is.  Maybe she thinks the truck is parked too close to the entrance of the condos.  He 

said that one of the accidents here involved an OUI so there were other factors involved.   

Tim Collins said that there are 18 ½ feet from the curb to the center line.     

 

Chief Leonard said that he can at least have an officer check to make sure the vehicles is 

legally parked. 

 

MOTION was made, seconded, duly VOTED to REFER to the POLICE DEPARTMENT 

to monitor. 

 

2c) Request for HP spaces in the Windsor St./240-250 Main St. area. 

 

Mayor Vigeant’s office received a letter from Ms. Debra McManus, of the Commission 

on Disabilities, in which she stated that “the recent parking lot reconstruction at the end 

of Windsor Street and behind 240-250 Main Street has resulted in significant loss of 

handicapped parking spaces in the area.”  She also noted that there are more general 

parking spaces than handicapped spaces closer to the door. 

 

Commissioner Ghiloni said that he has already advised the Commission that the 

handicapped spaces were not decreased.  He wasn’t sure if the letter in the agenda packet 

was received before or after his conversation with them.  The spots were moved to the 

back of the building, where the handicapped accessible entrance is located, and there are 

actually more than there were before.  He said that yes, there are 3-4 spaces closer to the 

back of the building but they do not meet the requirements for handicapped parking.   
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Tim Collins advised that we are only required by law to have one handicapped spot and 

currently there are 7 or 8 here.  There are more than enough spaces to the meet the 

requirements of the law.  Mr. Collins passed out two photos of the area, one of the side of 

the building showing where the handicapped spots used to be located and one of the back 

lot showing what is there now. He said that the old handicapped spots were not valid 

handicapped stalls because there was no access aisle.  The back parking lot now has 4 

regular stalls, 1 van stall and 6 handicapped stalls.  The spots closest to the building are 

not legal handicapped stalls because there is no access aisle.  The larger parking stalls to 

the side of the lot are legal handicapped spots.   

 

Chief Leonard said that he has also received complaints that vehicles don’t move once 

they are parked there, however, there is no time limit on HP parking.  Commissioner 

Ghiloni said that there are 22 permits for handicapped parking at the building but there 

can’t be 22 handicapped spots.  These spaces are controlled by Doug and he can assign 

these spots to those who need them. 

 

Commissioner Ghiloni advised that he will call and speak with Ms. McManus again to 

advise that it was addressed at the meeting and make sure that she understands.    

 

MOTION was made, seconded, duly VOTED to REFER to Commissioner Ghiloni to 

contact Ms. McManus and advise accordingly. 

 

Additional item not on the Agenda – Handicapped parking at polling locations. 

 

Lisa Thomas advised that she went with Chief Leonard to all the polling locations in the 

city to look at the handicapped parking available at each location.  She took photos and 

found that some additional spots to be added.  Commissioner Ghiloni said that he always 

adds more HP parking on voting days.  She will forward her specific findings to the 

Traffic Commission. She has already sent the information to Commissioner Ghiloni. 

 

 

3-Old Business  

 

3a)  Traffic Commission rules and regulations update. 

 

The revised rules and regulations are in the process of being advertised.  Lisa Thomas 

advised that parts 1 to 5 have been submitted.  They are added to the advertisement 

section as they fit on the page.  It may take a few weeks to get them all in. 

 

Chief Leonard and Karen Lambert will work on reconciling what amendments need to be 

compiled for General Code.   

 

MOTION was made, seconded, duly VOTED to REFER to Chief Leonard to work with 

Karen Lambert on compiling what is missing for General Code. 

 

3b) Traffic Concerns at Wilson & Hemenway Sts. 

 

Update:  Many suggestions have been made over the last few months for this area.  The 

agreed upon island and appropriate signage will be installed. 
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3d) Intersection of Boston Post Road West and Ames St. – U-turns. 

 

Tim Collins advised that the State had initially separated the turn movement here so there 

was not a conflict.  The turn movement was inadvertently changed when the island for 

the crossing was installed.  It has now been corrected, however, if Ames Street starts to 

back up they could change it to allow the right on red in the far lane. 

 

MOTION was made, seconded, duly VOTED TO REMOVE from the Agenda as the 

issue has been addressed. 

 

f) Request for stop signs on Weed St. at Florence St. 

 

Commissioner Ghiloni is working on this issue.  He advised that it may take a while. 

 

MOTION was made, seconded, duly VOTED to TABLE.  

 

Additional Item not on the Agenda – Heritage Festival 

 

Chief Leonard wanted to note that it will be very busy in town this weekend with the 

Heritage Festival.  They anticipate a lot of traffic and Main Street will be closed on 

Sunday for the Festival.  It was noted that any road closing request need to go to the City 

Council not the Police Department. 

 

That there being no further business of the Traffic Commission held on this date, the 

meeting adjourned at 10:35 am. 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

 

 

 

Karen L. Lambert   

Records Clerk 

Marlborough Police Department 

 

 

List of documents and other exhibits used at the meeting: 

-Meeting Agenda for Tuesday, September 27, 2016.  (Including City of 

Marlborough Meeting Posting). 

 -Draft of minutes from Tuesday, August 23, 2016. 

 -E-mail from John Graham to Chief Leonard, dated 8/22/16, re:  1. Paris Street 

signage; and 2. Commercial parking on residentially zones streets. 

 Copy of a letter from Debra, McManus, Chairman of Commission on Disabilities, 

to Arthur Vigeant, dated 9/6/16, re: Handicapped Parking, Windsor Street.    

 

Additional Handouts: 
 -Two photos showing handicapped parking spaces in the Windsor Street, 240-250 

Main Street Area.  One is from 7/16/14, showing the old spaces which were not valid 

handicap stalls (no access isle).  The second is recent and includes 4 regular parking 

stalls, 1 van stall and 6 Handicapped stalls. 
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